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FINLAND 
 
CEDAW 
 
OBJECTIONS MADE TO OTHER STATES PARTIES RESERVATIONS AND 
DECLARATIONS 
(Ed. note: for the text targeted by the following objections, see the Reservations and 
Declarations of the State which is the subject of the objection) 
 
8 June 1990 
 
With regard to the reservation made by the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya upon accession (see also 
objection made on 16 October 1996, hereinafter, with regard to the reservation made by the 
Libyan Arab Jamahiriya upon accession, as modified on 5 July 1995): 
 
"The Government of Finland has examined the contents of the reservation made by the Libyan 
Arab Jamahiriya and considers the said reservation as being incompatible with the object and 
purpose of the Convention. The Government of Finland therefore enters its formal objection to 
this reservation. 
 
"This objection is not an obstacle to the entry into force of the said Convention between Finland 
and the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya." 
 

***** 
 
5 May 1994 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Maldives upon accession: 
 
In the view of the Government of Finland, the unlimited and undefined character of the said 
reservations create serious doubts about the commitment of the reserving State to fulfil its 
obligations under the Convention. In their extensive formulation, they are clearly contrary to the 
object and purpose of the Convention. Therefore, the Government of Finland objects to such 
reservations. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls that the said reservations are subject to the general 
principle of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its 
domestic law as a justification for failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland does not, however, consider that this objection constitutes an 
obstacle to the entry into force of the Convention between Finland and Maldives." 
 

***** 
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17 January 1996 
With regard to the reservations made by Kuwait upon accession: 
 
"The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commits itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. In particular, article 7 requires States Parties to undertake actions 
to eliminate discrimination against women in the political and public life of the country. This is a 
fundamental provision of the Convention the implementation of which is essential to fulfilling its 
object and purpose. 
 
Reservations to article 7 (a) and article 9 paragraph 2 are both subject to the general principle of 
the observance of treaties according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its 
internal law as justification for its failure to perform its treaty obligations. It is in the common 
interest of States that contracting parties to international treaties are prepared to undertake the 
necessary legislative changes in order to fulfill the object and purpose of the treaty. 
 
Furthermore, in the view of the Government of Finland, the unlimited and undefined character of 
the reservation to article 16 (f) leaves open to what extent the reserving State commits itself to 
the Convention and therefore creates serious doubts about the commitment of the reserving State 
to fulfil its obligations under the Convention. Reservations of such unspecified nature may 
contribute to undermining the basis of international human rights treaties. 
 
In their present formulation the reservations are clearly incompatible with the object and purpose 
of the Convention and therefore inadmissible under article 28 paragraph 2, of the said 
Convention. Therefore, the Government of Finland objects to these reservations. The 
Government of Finland further notes that the reservations made by the Government of Kuwait 
are devoid of legal effect. 
 
The Government of Finland recommends the Government of Kuwait to reconsider its 
reservations to the [said] Convention." 
 

***** 
 
16 October 1996 
 
With regard to the reservation made by the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya upon accession, as modified 
(see objection under 8 June 1990 [Ed. note: see above] and note 33): 
 
[Ed. note: Note 33 is as follows: 
 
On 5 July 1995, the Government of the Socialist People's Libyan Arab Republic notified the 
Secretary-General of the "new formulation of its reservation to the Convention, which replaces 
the formulation contained in the instrument of accession" which read as follows: 
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[Accession] is subject to the general reservation that such accession cannot conflict with the 
laws on personal status derived from the Islamic Shariah.] 
 
"A reservation which consists of a general reference to religious law without specifying its 
contents does not clearly define to the other Parties of the Convention the extent to which the 
reserving State commits itself to the Convention and therefore may cast doubts about the 
commitment of the reserving State to fulfil its obligations under the Convention. Such a 
reservation is also, in the view of the Government of Finland, subject to the general principle of 
the observance of treaties according to which a Party may not invoke the provisions of its 
internal law as justification for failure to perform a treaty." 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Malaysia upon accession: 
 
"The reservations made by Malaysia, consisting of a general reference to religious and national 
law without specifying the contents thereof and without stating unequivocally the provisions the 
legal effect of which may be excluded or modified, do not clearly define to the other Parties of 
the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the Convention and 
therefore creates serious doubts about the commitment of the reserving State to fulfill its 
obligations under the Convention. Reservations of such unspecified nature may contribute to 
undermining the basis of international human rights treaties. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls that the reservations of Malaysia are subject to the 
general principles of observance of treaties according to which a party may not invoke the 
provisions of its internal law as justification for failure to perform its treaty obligations. It is in 
the common interest of States that Parties to international treaties are prepared to take the 
necessary legislative changes in order to fulfil the object and purpose of the treaty. 
 
Furthermore, the reservations made by Malaysia, in particular to articles 2 (f) and 5 (a), are two 
fundamental provisions of the Convention the implementation of which is essential to fulfilling 
its object and purpose. 
 
The Government of Finland considers that in their present formulation the reservations made by 
Malaysia are clearly incompatible with the object and purpose of the said Convention and 
therefore inadmissible under article 28, paragraph 2, of the said Convention. In view of the 
above, the Government of Finland objects to these reservations and notes that they are devoid of 
legal effect." 
 

***** 
 
1 November 1996 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Lesotho upon ratification: 
 
[Same objection, mutatis mutandis, as the one made for Malaysia.] [Ed. note: see above] 
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***** 
 
21 November 1996 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Singapore upon accession: 
 
[Same objection, mutatis mutandis, as the one made for Malaysia.] [Ed. note: see above] 
 

***** 
 
6 June 1997 
 
With regard to the declaration made by Pakistan upon accession: 
 
[Same objection, mutatis mutandis, as the one made for Malaysia.] [Ed. note: see above] 
 

***** 
 
24 October 2000 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Niger upon accession: 
 
" The Government of Finland notes that the reservations [...] are not in conformity with the 
object and purpose of the Convention. By acceding to the Convention, a State commits itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination against women, in all its forms 
and manifestations. This includes taking appropriate measures, including legislation, to modify 
or abolish i.e. customs and practices which constitute discrimination against women. 
 
As it appears evident that the Government of the Republic of Niger will not apply the 
Convention with a view to fulfilling its treaty obligations to eliminate all forms of discrimination 
against women and submits reservations to some of the most essential provisions of the 
Convention, the above-mentioned reservations are in contradiction with the object and purpose 
of the Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to which 
reservations incompatible with object and purpose of the Convention are not permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of Niger to the Convention. 
 
This objection does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between Niger and 
Finland. The Convention will thus become operative between the two states without benefitting 
from the reservations." 
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***** 
 
8 October 2001 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Saudi Arabia upon ratification: 
 
"The Government of Finland has examined the contents of the reservations made by the 
Government of Saudi Arabia to the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of 
Discrimination Against Women. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commits itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. 
 
A reservation which consists of a general reference to religious law and national law without 
specifying its contents, as the first part of the reservation made by Saudi Arabia, does not clearly 
define to other Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to 
the Convention and therefore creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the reserving State 
to fulfil its obligations under the Convention. 
 
Furthermore, reservations are subject to the general principle of treaty interpretation according to 
which a party may not invoke the provisions of its domestic law as justification for a failure to 
perform its treaty obligations. 
 
As the reservation to Paragraph 2 of Article 9 aims to exclude one of the fundamental obligations 
under the Convention, it is the view of the Government of Finland that the reservation is not 
compatible with the object and purpose of the Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of Saudi Arabia to the Convention. 
 
This objection does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between Saudi Arabia 
and Finland. The Convention will thus become operative between the two States without Saudi 
Arabia benefitting from the reservations." 
 

***** 
5 March 2002 
 
With regard to the reservations made by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea upon 
accession: 
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"The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the reservations made by the 
Government of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to the Convention on the Elimination 
of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commit itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that the reservation to paragraph (f) of Article 2 aims at 
excluding the Democratic People's Republic of Korea from the obligations to adopt necessary 
measures, including those of a legislative character, to eliminate any form of discrimination 
against women.  This provision touches upon a key element for effective elimination of 
discrimination against women. 
 
The Government of Finland further notes that the reservation to paragraph 2 of Article 9 of the 
Convention aims to exclude an obligation of non-discrimination, which is the aim of the 
Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland finds that the reservations made by the Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea are not in conformity with the object and purpose of the Convention and 
therefore objects to the said reservations. 
 
This objection does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between the People's 
Democratic Republic of Korea and Finland.  The Convention will thus become operative 
between the two States with the People's Democratic Republic of Korea benefiting from the 
reservations." 
 

***** 
 
20 May 2002 
 
With regard to the reservation made by Mauritania upon accession: 
 
"The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the reservation made by the 
Government of Mauritania to the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination 
Against Women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
religious or other national law without specifying its contents does not clearly define to other 
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Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and therefore creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the reserving State to 
fulfil its obligations under the Convention. 
 
Furthermore, reservations are subject to the general principle of treaty interpretation according to 
which a party may not invoke the provisions of its domestic law as justification for a failure to 
perform its treaty obligations.  
 
The Government of Finland recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to which 
reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservation made by the 
Government of Mauritania to the Convention. 
 
This objection does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between Mauritania and 
Finland.  The Convention will thus become operative between the two states without 
Mauritania benefiting from the reservations."  
 

***** 
 
10 March 2003 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Bahrain upon accession: 
 
"The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the reservations made by the 
Government of Bahrain to Article 2, paragraph 2 of Article 9, paragraph 4 of Article 15 and to 
Article 16 of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
religious or other national law without specifying its contents does not clearly define to other 
Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and therefore creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the receiving State to 
fulfil its obligations under the Convention. Such reservations are subject to the general principle 
of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its domestic 
law as justification for a failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland further notes that the reservations made by Bahrain, addressing 
some of the most essential provisions of the Convention, and aiming to exclude some of the 
fundamental obligations under it, are in contradiction with the object and purpose of the 
Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
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The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of Bahrain to the Convention. 
 
This objection does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between Bahrain and 
Finland. The Convention will thus become operative between the two states without Bahrain 
benefiting from its reservations." 
 

***** 
 
17 June 2003 
 
With regard to the reservations made by the Syrian Arab Republic upon accession: 
 
"The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the reservations made by the 
Government of the Syrian Arab Republic to Article 2, paragraph 2 of Article 9, paragraph 4 of 
Article 15 and to paragraphs 1(c), (d), (f) and (g) of Article 16 of the Convention on the 
Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
religious or other national law without specifying its contents does not clearly define for other 
Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and therefore creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the reserving State to 
fulfil its obligations under the Convention. Such reservations are subject to the general principle 
of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its domestic 
law as justification for a failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland further notes that the reservations made by the Syrian Arab Republic, 
addressing some of the most essential provisions of the Convention, and aiming to exclude some 
of the fundamental obligations under it, are incompatible with the object and purpose of the 
Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28, of the Convention, according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the afore-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of the Syrian Arab Republic to the Convention. 
 
This objection does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between the Syrian Arab 
Republic and Finland. The Convention will thus become operative between the two states 
without the Syrian Arab Republic benefiting from its reservations." 
 

***** 
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7 September 2005 
 
With regard to the reservations made by Micronesia (Federated States of) upon accession: 
 
"The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the reservations made by the 
Government of the Federated States of Micronesia to paragraph (f) of Article 2, Article 5, 
paragraphs 1 (d) and 2 (b) of Article 11 and Article 16 of the Convention on the Elimination of 
all Forms of Discrimination Against Women. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commit itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that the reservations made by Micronesia, addressing some of 
the most essential provisions of the Convention, and aiming to exclude the obligations under 
those provisions, are in contradiction with the object and purpose of the Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the ab0ve-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of the Federated States of Micronesia to the Convention. This objection does not 
preclude the entry into force of the Convention between Micronesia and Finland. The 
Convention will thus become operative between the two states without Micronesia benefiting 
from its reservations". 
 

***** 
 
15 November 2005 
 
With regard to the reservations made by the United Arab Emirates upon accession: 
 
"The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the reservations made by the 
Government of the United Arab Emirates to paragraph (f) of Article 2, Article 9, paragraph (2) 
of Article 15 and Article 16 of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination 
Against Women, 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commits itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
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religious or other national law without specifying its contents does not clearly define to other 
Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the receiving State to fulfil its 
obligations under the Convention. Such reservations are, furthermore, subject to the general 
principle of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its 
domestic law as justification for a failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that the reservations made by the United Arab Emirates, 
addressing some of the most essential provisions of the Convention, and aiming to exclude the 
obligations under those provisions, are in contradiction with the object and purpose of the 
Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of the United Arab Emirates to the Convention. This objection does not preclude 
the entry into force of the Convention between the United Arab Emirates and Finland. The 
Convention will thus become operative between the two states without the United Arab Emirates 
benefiting from its reservations."  
 

***** 
 
27 February 2007 
 
With regard to the reservations made Oman upon accession: 
 
The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the general reservation made 
by the Government of Oman to all provisions of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms 
of Discrimination against Women and the specific reservations concerning paragraph 2 of 
Article 9, paragraph 4 of Article 15 and paragraphs 1 (a), 1 (c) and 1 (f) of Article 16 of the 
Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commits itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
religious or other national law without specifying its contents does not clearly define to other 
Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the receiving State to fulfil its 
obligations under the Convention. Such reservations are, furthermore, subject to the general 
principle of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its 
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domestic law as justification for a failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland also notes that the specific reservations made by Oman, addressing 
some of the most essential provisions of the Convention, and aiming to exclude the obligations 
under those provisions, are in contradiction with the object and purpose of the Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention, according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of Oman to the Convention. This objection does not preclude the entry into force of 
the Convention between Oman and Finland. The Convention will thus become operative 
between the two States without Oman benefiting from its reservations. 
 

***** 
 
27 February 2007 
 
With regard to the reservations made Brunei Darussalam upon accession: 
 
The Government of Finland has carefully examined the contents of the general reservation made 
by the Government of Brunei Darussalam to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Discrimination against Women and the specific reservation concerning paragraph 2 of Article 9 
of the Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention, a State commits itself to 
adopt the measures required for the elimination of discrimination, in all its forms and 
manifestations, against women. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
religious or other national law without specifying its contents does not clearly define to other 
Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the receiving State to fulfil its 
obligations under the Convention. Such reservations are, furthermore, subject to the general 
principle of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of its 
domestic law as justification for a failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland also notes that the specific reservation made by Brunei Darussalam 
concerning paragraph 2 of Article 9 aims to exclude one of the fundamental obligations under 
the Convention and is therefore in contradiction with the object and purpose of the Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland also recalls Part VI, Article 28 of the Convention, according to 
which reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not 
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permitted. 
 
The Government of Finland therefore objects to the above-mentioned reservations made by the 
Government of Brunei Darussalam to the Convention. This objection does not preclude the entry 
into force of the Convention between Brunei Darussalam and Finland. The Convention will thus 
become operative between the two States without Brunei Darussalam benefiting from its 
reservations. 
 

***** 
 
 
 
 
29 April 2010 
 
AThe Government of Finland has carefully examined the reservation made by Qatar upon 
accession to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, 
done at New York on 18 December 1979. 
 
The Government of Finland recalls that by acceding to the Convention on the Elimination of All 
Forms of Discrimination against Women, a State commits itself to adopt the measures required 
for the elimination of discrimination against women, in all its forms and manifestations. This 
includes taking appropriate measures, including legislation, to modify or abolish i.e. customs and 
practices which constitute discrimination against women. 
 
The Government of Finland further recalls that under Article 28 of the Convention, reservations 
incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention are not permitted, which is a general 
principle of treaty law codified in Article 19 (c) of the Vienna Convention on the Law of 
Treaties. 
 
The Government of Finland notes that a reservation which consists of a general reference to 
religious or other national law, without specifying its contents, does not clearly define to other 
States Parties to the Convention the extent to which the reserving State commits itself to the 
Convention and creates serious doubts as to the commitment of the reserving State to fulfill its 
obligations under the Convention. Such reservations are, furthermore, subject to the general 
principle of treaty interpretation according to which a party may not invoke the provisions of 
domestic law as justification for a failure to perform its treaty obligations. 
 
The Government of Finland finds that the reservations made by Qatar to Articles 9 (2), 15(1), 15 
(4), 16 (1) (a) and (c) as well as Article 16 (1) (f) of the Convention address some of the most 
essential provisions and aim at excluding the obligations to eliminate discrimination against 
women under those provisions. The Government considers that these reservations in practice 
lead to discrimination against women and finds them manifestly incompatible with the object 
and purpose of the Convention. 
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The Government of Finland therefore objects to the said reservations made by Qatar. This 
objection shall not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between Qatar and Finland.@ 
 

***** 
 
Note 
 
On 29 January 1999, the Government of Maldives notified the Secretary-General of a 
modification of its reservation made upon accession. In keeping with the depositary practice 
followed in similar cases, the Secretary-General proposed to receive the modification in question 
for deposit in the absence of any objection on the part of any of the contracting States, either to 
the deposit itself or to the procedure envisaged, within a period of 90 days from the date of its 
notification (i.e. 25 March 1999). No objection having been received, the modification was 
accepted for deposit upon the expiration of the 90 day period, that is to say on 23 June 1999. The 
text of the reservations made upon accession read as follows: 
 
Reservations: 
 
"The Government of the Republic of Maldives will comply with the provisions of the 
Convention, except those which the Government may consider contradictory to the principles of 
the Islamic Sharia upon which the laws and traditions of the Maldives is founded. 
 
Furthermore, the Republic of Maldives does not see itself bound by any provisions of the 
Convention which obliges to change its Constitution and laws in any manner." 
 
In this regard, the Secretary-General received communications from various States on the dates 
indicated hereinafter: 
 
Finland (17 August 1999): 
 
"The Government of Finland objected in 1994 to the reservations made by the Government of 
Maldives upon accession to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination 
against Women. The Government of Finland has now examined the contents of the modified 
reservation made by the Government of the Republic of Maldives to the said Convention. 
 
The Government of Finland welcomes with satisfaction that the Government of the Republic of 
Maldives has specified the reservations made at the time of its accession to the Convention. 
However, the reservations to Article 7 (a) and Article 16 still include elements which are 
objectionable. The Government of Finland therefore wishes to declare that it assumes that the 
Government of the Republic of Maldives will ensure the implementation of the rights recognised 
in the Convention and will do its utmost to bring its national legislation into compliance with 
obligations under the Convention with a view to withdrawing the reservation. This declaration 
does not preclude the entry into force of the Convention between the Maldives and Finland". 
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... 
(Note 37, Chapter IV.8, Multilateral Treaties Deposited with the Secretary-General) 
 
 


